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Partnership Magnetic Media
Filing Requirements

Notice 97–77

PURPOSE

This notice provides guidance to part-
nerships having more than 100 partners
regarding the requirement to file partner-
ship tax returns on magnetic media under
§ 6011(e) of the Internal Revenue Code,
as amended by § 1224 of the Taxpayer
Relief Act of 1997 (Act), Pub. L. 105-34,
111 Stat. 788 (August 5, 1997).

BACKGROUND

Section 6011(e)(1) generally provides
that the Secretary will prescribe regula-
tions providing standards for determining
which returns must be filed on magnetic
media or in other machine-readable form.  

Section 6011(e)(2) defines the require-
ments of the regulations, and provides
that, in prescribing the regulations under
§ 6011(e)(1), the Secretary will not re-
quire any person to file returns on mag-
netic media unless such person is re-
quired to file at least 250 returns during
the calendar year, and will take into ac-
count (among other relevant factors) the
ability of the taxpayer to comply at rea-
sonable cost with the requirements of
such regulations.

Section 1224 of the Act amended 
§ 6011(e)(2) to provide that the Secretary
will require partnerships having more
than 100 partners to file returns on mag-
netic media.  Section 1226 of the Act pro-
vides that § 1224 is effective for tax years
ending on or after December 31, 1997.
However, the legislative history of the
Act, as provided in H.R. Conf. Rep. No.
220, 105th Cong., 1st Sess. 675 (1997),
indicates that § 1224 is effective for tax
years beginning after December 31, 1997.
The Tax Technical Corrections Act of
1997, which is currently pending in Con-
gress, provides that the effective date in §
1226 of the Act is for partnership tax
years beginning after December 31, 1997.
H.R. 2645, 105th Cong., 1st Sess. § 11(c)
(1997). 

 
 

 

26 CFR 601.105:  Examination of returns and
claims for refund, credit or abatement; determina-
tion of correct tax liability. 
(Also Part I, § 6662.)
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SECTION 1.  PURPOSE
.01  This revenue procedure updates

Rev. Proc. 96-58, 1996–2 C.B. 390 and
identifies circumstances under which the
disclosure on a taxpayer’s return of a po-
sition with respect to an item is adequate
for the purpose of reducing the under-
statement of income tax under § 6662(d)

of the Internal Revenue Code (relating to
the substantial understatement aspect of
the accuracy-related penalty), and for the
purpose of avoiding the preparer penalty
under § 6694(a) (relating to understate-
ments due to unrealistic positions).  This
revenue procedure does not apply with re-
spect to any other penalty provision (in-
cluding the negligence or disregard provi-
sions of the § 6662 accuracy-related
penalty). 

.02  This revenue procedure applies to
any return filed on 1997 tax forms for a
taxable year beginning in 1997, and to
any return filed on 1997 tax forms in 1998
for short taxable years beginning in 1998.

SEC. 2.  CHANGES FROM REV.
PROC. 96-58

Editorial changes only have been made
in this revenue procedure. 

SEC. 3.  BACKGROUND
.01  If § 6662 applies to any portion of

an underpayment of tax required to be
shown on a return, an amount equal to 20
percent of the portion of the underpay-
ment to which the  section applies is
added to the tax.  (The penalty rate is 40
percent in the case of certain gross valua-
tion misstatements.)  Under § 6662(b)(2),
§ 6662 applies to the portion of an under-
payment that is attributable to a substan-
tial understatement of income tax.

.02  Section 6662(d)(1) provides that
there is a substantial understatement of in-
come tax if the amount of the understate-
ment exceeds the greater of 10 percent of
the amount of tax required to be shown on
the return for the taxable year or $5,000
($10,000 in the case of a corporation
other than an S corporation or a personal
holding company).  Section 6662(d)(2)
defines an understatement as the excess of
the amount of tax required to be shown on
the return for the taxable year over the
amount of the tax that is shown on the re-
turn reduced by any rebate (within the
meaning of § 6211(b)(2)).

.03  In the case of an item not attribut-
able to a tax shelter, § 6662(d)(2)(B)(ii)
provides that the amount of the under-
statement is reduced by the portion of the
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understatement attributable to any item
with respect to which the relevant facts
affecting the item’s tax treatment are ade-
quately disclosed on the return or on a
statement attached to the return, and there
is a reasonable basis for the tax treatment
of such item by the taxpayer.

.04  In general, this revenue procedure
provides guidance in determining when
disclosure is adequate for purposes of 
§ 6662(d). For purposes of this revenue
procedure, the taxpayer must furnish all
required information in accordance with
the applicable forms and instructions, and
the money amounts entered on these
forms must be verifiable.  Guidance under
§ 6662(d) for returns filed in 1995, 1996,
and 1997 is provided in Rev. Proc. 94–74,
1994–2 C.B. 823; Rev. Proc. 95–55,
1995–2 C.B. 457; and Rev. Proc.96–58,
1996–2 C.B. 390, respectively.

SEC. 4.  PROCEDURE

.01  Additional disclosure of facts rele-
vant to, or positions taken with respect to,
issues involving any of the items set forth
below is unnecessary for purposes of re-
ducing any understatement of income tax
under § 6662(d) provided that the forms
and attachments are completed in a clear
manner and in accordance with their in-
structions.  The money amounts entered
on the forms must be verifiable, and the
information on the return must be dis-
closed in the manner described below.
For purposes of this revenue procedure, a
number is verifiable if, on audit, the tax-
payer can demonstrate the origin of the
number (even if that number is not ulti-
mately accepted by the Internal Revenue
Service) and the taxpayer can show good
faith in entering that number on the ap-
plicable form.

(1)  Form 1040, Schedule A, Itemized
Deductions:

(a)  Medical and Dental Expenses:
Complete lines 1 through 4, supplying all
required information.

(b)  Taxes:  Complete lines 5 through 9,
supplying all required information.  Line
8 must list each type of tax and the
amount paid.

(c)  Interest Expense:  Complete lines
10 through 14, supplying all required in-
formation.  This section 4.01(1)(c) does

not apply to (i) amounts disallowed under
§ 163(d) unless Form 4952, Investment
Interest Expense Deduction, is completed,
or (ii) amounts disallowed under § 265.

(d) Contributions:  Complete lines 15
through 18, supplying all required infor-
mation.  Merely entering the amount of
the donation on Schedule A, however, will
not constitute adequate disclosure if the
taxpayer receives a substantial benefit
from the donation shown.  If a contribu-
tion of property other than cash is made
and the amount claimed as a deduction ex-
ceeds $500, a properly completed Form
8283, Noncash Charitable Contributions,
must be attached to the return.  This sec-
tion 4.01(1)(d) will not apply to any con-
tribution of $250 or more unless the con-
temporaneous written acknowledgement
requirement of § 170(f)(8) is satisfied.

(e)  Casualty and Theft Losses:  Com-
plete Form 4684, Casualties and Thefts,
and attach to the return.  Each item or arti-
cle for which a casualty or theft loss is
claimed must be listed on Form 4684.

(2) Certain Trade or Business Expenses
(including, for purposes of this section
4.01(2), the following six expenses as
they relate to the rental of property): 

(a)  Casualty and Theft Losses:  The
procedure outlined in section 4.01(1)(e)
above must be followed.

(b)  Legal Expenses:  The amount
claimed must be stated.  This section
4.01(2)(b) does not apply, however, to
amounts properly characterized as capital
expenditures, personal expenses, or nond-
eductible lobbying or political expendi-
tures, including amounts that are required
to be (or that are) amortized over a period
of years.

(c)  Specific Bad Debt Charge-off:  The
amount written off must be stated.

(d)  Reasonableness of Officers’ Com-
pensation:  Form 1120, Schedule E, Com-
pensation of Officers, must be completed
when required by its instructions.  The
time devoted to business must be ex-
pressed as a percentage as opposed to
“part” or “as needed.”  This section
4.01(2)(d) does not apply to “golden para-
chute” payments, as defined under § 280G.
This section 4.01(2)(d) will not apply to
the extent that remuneration paid or in-
curred exceeds the $1 million employee re-
muneration limitation, if applicable.

(e)  Repair Expenses:  The amount
claimed must be stated.  This section
4.01(2)(e) does not apply, however, to
any repair expenses properly character-
ized as capital expenditures or personal
expenses.

(f)  Taxes (other than foreign taxes):
The amount  claimed must be stated.

(3)  Form 1120, Schedule M–1, Recon-
ciliation of Income (Loss) per Books With
Income per Return, provided: 

(a)  The amount of the deviation from
the financial books and records is not the
result of a computation that includes the
netting of items; and

(b)  The information provided reason-
ably may be expected to apprise the Inter-
nal Revenue Service of the nature of the
potential controversy concerning the tax
treatment of the item.

(4)  Foreign Tax Items:
(a)  International Boycott Transactions:

Transactions disclosed on Form 5713, In-
ternational Boycott Report.

(b)  Intercompany Transactions:  Trans-
actions and amounts shown on Schedule
M (Form 5471), Transactions Between
Controlled Foreign Corporation and
Shareholders or Other Related Persons,
lines 19 and 20, and Form 5472, Part IV,
Monetary Transactions Between Report-
ing Corporations and Foreign Related
Party, lines 7 and 18. 

(5)  Other:
(a)  Moving Expenses:  Complete Form

3903, Moving Expenses, or Form 3903-F,
Foreign Moving Expenses, and attach to
the return.

(b)  Sale or Exchange of Your Main
Home:  Complete Form 2119, Sale of
Your Home, and attach to the return.

(c) Employee Business Expenses:
Complete Form 2106, Employee Busi-
ness Expenses, or Form 2106–EZ, Unre-
imbursed Employee Business Expenses,
and attach to the return.  This section
4.01(5)(c) does not apply to club dues, or
to travel expenses for any non-employee
accompanying the taxpayer on a trip.

(d)  Fuels Credit:  Complete Form
4136, Credit for Federal Tax Paid on
Fuels, and attach to the return.

(e) Investment Credit:  Complete
Form 3468, Investment Credit, and at-
tach to the return.
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SECTION 1. PURPOSE
This revenue procedure sets forth infla-

tion adjusted items for 1998. 

SECTION 2. CHANGES MADE
FROM PRECEDING YEAR 

.01 In preceding years, this revenue
procedure included a detailed description
of each inflation adjusted item in former

section 3, a technical explanation of the
authority for each inflation adjustment in
former section 4 and the inflation factors
used to make the inflation adjustments in
former section 5.  To simplify this revenue
procedure, section 3 has been revised, and
sections 4 and 5 have been deleted.

.02 The limitations regarding the
amount of eligible long-term care premi-
ums includible in the term “medical care”

under § 213(d)(10) of the Internal Rev-
enue Code, as enacted by section 322 of
the Health Insurance Portability and Ac-
countability Act of 1996, Pub. L. No.
104–191, 110 Stat. 1936 (1996), are ad-
justed for inflation for tax years beginning
in 1998 (section 3.09).

.03 The value of property exempt from
levy under § 6334(a)(2) (fuel, certain
household items, arms for personal use,

SEC. 5.  EFFECTIVE DATE

.01  This revenue procedure applies to
any return filed on 1997 tax forms for a
taxable year beginning in 1997, and to any
return filed on 1997 tax forms in 1998 for
short taxable years beginning in 1998.

SEC. 6.  DRAFTING 
INFORMATION

The principal author of this revenue
procedure is Marcia Rachy of the Office
of Assistant Chief Counsel (Income Tax
and Accounting).  For further information

regarding this revenue procedure, contact
Ms. Rachy on (202) 622-6232 (not a toll-
free call).

26 CFR 601.602:  Tax forms and instructions. 
(Also Part I, §§ 1, 32, 63, 68, 132, 135, 151, 170, 213, 512, 513, 877, 4001, 4003, 6012, 6013, 6033, 6039F, 6334, 7430, 7702B; 1.1–1, 1.32–2, 1.63–1, 1.151–4,
1.170–1, 1.6012–1, 1.6013–1)
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.01 Tax Rate Tables 1(a)-(e)
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.14 Reporting Exception for Certain Exempt Organizations with Nondeductible Lobbying Expenditures 6033(e)(3)
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.18 Periodic Payments Received under Qualified Long-Term Care Insurance Contracts 7702B(d)
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